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CALL TO ORDER: Provost Keith Whitfield called this
regularly scheduled meeting of the Academic Senale to
order at 1:30 p.m. The meeting was held in the Bernath
Auditorium in the Undergraduate Library.

STUDENT SUCCESS: Senior Associate Provost for
Student Success Monica Brockmeyer reported the results
of the university's efforts to improve student success.

The overall graduation rate increased at the fastest rate in
the nation, from 26% in 2011 to 47% in 2018, winning us
national recognition, The strategic plan goal is to reach

50% by 2021, but the office hopes to reach that goal
sooner. At the same time, the university has experienced
the national disinvestment in higher education from the
states, while Michigan's population will continue 1o
decline for at least another 12 years.

The graduation rates of black and Latino students, first-
generation students, and Pell-eligible students have also
increased. Qur overall four-year graduation rate is up
15%. Our students are passing one more course on
average per semester than students did 6 or 7 years ago.
The number of students who have a GPA above 3.0 has
increased by 12%. Our post-graduation employment rate
has also improved.  Wayne State has the highest social
mobility index among Michigan public institutions (a
measure of the rate at which students in the bottom
percentile of income can move up the income scale). The
university benefits financially because students are able
to take more credits as a result of being more successful
in college and because our retention rate has increased.

Many universilies are asking how we achieved these
gains. One hundred fifty student success projects have
been carried out over the past 6 to 7 years. The
university hired 45 additional advisors under Provost
Brown and an advisor training academy has been
established to support their work. We invested in
technology to create a high tech advising environment.
Investments were made in the student success center
and disability services. The university made more
financial aid available for students, resulting in fewer
students with unmet needs so they can persist toward
their degree. Investments were made in the Office for
Teaching and Learning. OTL received a WIDER grant
from the National Science Foundation to study pedagogy
and to improve learning. OTL and Student Success will
sponsor listening sessions across campus for further
ideas. The Office is beginning to implement psychosocial
interventions. The revision of the General Education
program laid a foundation for improving retention.

QOver the last few years the university has also synchron-
ized calendars and business processes to smooth out the
student experience, something considered effective
nationally. Because the university's relationship with
students is not symmetrical, the Office is working to
ensure that advisers and other academic staff are trained
to help students appropriately. There is a student
success steering commitiee made up of associate deans
from all the colleges, advisors, financial aid officers, and
other directors, which monitors the cohorts week-by-week
and attempts to address any actions spotied by removing
barriers. We are looking closely at students who have
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more than 100 credits but are not able to graduate. The
Office for Teaching and Learning is afso holding more
sessions designed to help us all become more aware of
student needs and alternatives for responses, inciuding
listening sessions with faculty across campus to discuss
these topics. Each year there is also a student success
summit.

Despite our improvements, we continue to have large
disparities between white students and students of color,
between Pell-eligible students and non-Pell-eligible
students, between first-generation students and non-first-
generation students. Under Michelle Bruner, the Director
of the Academic Success Center, the Warrior Vision and
Impact Leaming Community is a cross-campus collabor-
ative program that aims to close the gap. It began with
76 students in 2017 and was expanded to 200 students
this year. The overall retention rate of black students in
that program from first to second year was 82%, equaling
the while students’ 81% retention. The rate was 93% for
students who were in both the VIP learning community
and the first-year seminar course {slated to be the Wayne
Experience course next year). Ms. Brockmeyer
expressed her appreciation to the peer mentors and to
the students for their hard work.

Mr. Reynolds noted that a virtual tour of the campus was
demonstrated to the Facilities, Support Services and
Technology Committee and asked if there were plans to
incarporate similar technologies in building student
success. Ms. Brockmeyer responded that they were
developing educational videos in which our students can
mentor students transitioning to college. She also offered
{o meet with FSST to hear their recommendations for
similar initiatives. Provost Whitfield added that he and
AVP Daren Hubbard are supporiing such efforts. For
example, faculty in medicine, nursing, and pharmacy are
creating a simulation laboratory for inter-professional
educational opporiunities. The Provost asked faculty who
have interesting projects to contact Ms, Brockmeyer.

Mr. Parrish commented that the university is in the middle
of the City of Detroit with a population that is 80% black.
Thirty-eight percent of the families and 48%: of the
children in Detroit live in poverty. The university has in
the past admitted a significant number of black students,
with overall black enrollment ranging between 6000 and
8000. Many of them, however, were not prepared for
college-level work: they received Pell grants and
borrowed money {o attend but would often drop out after
one or two years. When Allan Gilmour was president,
Provest Ronaid Brown recommended adding 45 new
advisors and raising the admission standards. The new
process would admit those with an ACT score of 21
(considered college ready) but evaluate those with lower
scores halistically, looking at GPA and other factors. As a
result, we currently have about 4100 African American
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students. Over this period of time we had & slight
decrease in the number of non-African American students
but we had a tremendous decrease in African American
students. We are not really helping poorly prepared
students, such as by setting up alternative programs to
bring students up to college level. s the university really
doing what it should be for for the city of Detroit?

Ms. Brackmeyer agreed that this history is important.
She suggested that there had been consistent gains
across the spectrum in recent years, tripling black
students’ graduation rate compared to six years ago and
increasing Latino graduation rates. We do have fewer
students of color on campus, but we are actually
gradualing more black students than before. Programs
such as the VIP demonstrate that we can achieve equity,
50 we are building capacity to expand access. We need
to achieve both access and student success.

Ms. Brockmeyer added that she had worked with AVP
Dawn Medley and others, in collaboration with the Detroit
Regional Chamber, to create the Detroit Compact to build
data sharing among the K-12 institutions, community
college partners and other organizations to provide more
information about students that wilf help them move
appropriately between institutions. The university
discontinued the transcript hold for students owing money
to facilitate the ability of low-income students with some
college credits to move to another university. The
university's Talent Hub also supports adult leamers.

Mr. Villarosa spoke to the need for more academic
advisors, since the support system is at capacity and
asked whether that was under consideration. Ms.
Brockmeyer acknowledged that the university remains
below the standard student/advisor ratio. Provost
Whitfield commented that the initial adviser investment
was huge, and the university faces considerable financial
constraints on expansion, but this issue is regularly
reviewed. Faculty are also an important part of student
success. For example, research with faculty is important
for student success, and the Policy Committee has
discussed cancerns with a recent proposal for changes to
the “undergraduate research opportunity program” and a
desire to have more research funding available for
students across the university.

Ms. Wareham asked whether the administration had
collaborated with the Detroit public schools to create a
track to Wayne State for their students. Ms. Brockmeyer
responded that there are many programs, such as the
federally funded TRIO program Upward Bound and the
Educational Talent Search. The university also visits high
schools with after-school programs, college tours, and
FAFSA preparation. With the current strengthened
Detroit Public Schools administration, the university is
optimistic about the refationship.
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The Provost agreed with Mr. Parrish that the university
needs to find ways to reach out to Detroiters to help
provide the assistance they need in hecoming college-
ready. It is too late to wait until they apply. We need to
create a pipeline that prepares students and brings them
to the university. This is especially true today, when
Michigan State, Central Michigan and Saginaw Valley are
actively recruiting Detroit students, The Compact will
open new partnerships, as the K-12 programs will make it
easier for parents to engage their children. The university
recently hired Tonya Matthews as the associate provost
for inclusive warkforce development and director of STEM
learning innovation. \We are renovating the former
Science and Engineering Library into 2 STEM building
that will include space for our K-12 programs.

Ms. Levitt, a guest at the Senate, asked about services to
aid graduate students and students with disabilities to
complete their degrees. Ms. Brockmeyer said the univar-
sity increased support for students with disabilities. We
support more than three times as many test accommo-
dations than we did two or three years ago. We don't
publish graduation rates for students with disabilities
because of the large variety of circumstances they bring
to college.

The Senate thanked Ms. Brockmeyer for her report.

. FINDINGS OF THE CLIMATE SURVEY

Associate Provost for Diversity and Inclusion and Chief
Diversity Officer Marquita Chamblee introduced the
climate survey discussion by noting that the idea to
survey the campus environment began about 2-1/2 years
ago. A group of 18 members of the faculty, staff, and
administration have been working on the issue, in
collaboration with the Survey Research Laboratory (SRL)
at the University of llinois-Chicago. |nitial results were
available in late summer but the local team is taking a
“deeper dig” into the data, with focus groups of students,
staff, and faculty and new questions about the data. The
goal is to develop and implement action steps that
respond to the issues raised, some of which can be done
fairly quickly and others that require longer-term
approaches.

Professor Loraleigh Keashly, Associate Dean in the
College of Fine, Performing and Communication Arts,
and Lars Johnson, Assistant Professor of Psychology,
have led the quantitative team. Respondents were
asked about the climate at the university and the climate
within their primary unit.

The survey is a substantial piece of the data the team is
using. About one quarier of the faculty, 40% of the staff,
and 12% of our students took the survey. The staff
category includes everyone who is not faculty or student
throughout the entire arganizational structure and does

not distinguish between academic staff and other types
of staff. Full-time faculty and part-time faculty responses
are shown. The academic staff are separated into
represented and non-represented. The team chose
three key factors o work with: race and ethnicity, gender,
and disability. The people wha self identify with a
disability feel less positive about the climate whether they
are faculty, staff, or students. People across all three
groups think the units need to do more in recruitment and
retention of diverse members,

The survey looked at hostility (including bullying and
intimidation) and unfair experiences. Respondents were
asked if they had witnessed and/or experienced hostile
behaviors in the previous 12 months. They were asked
how often they saw it occur. If anyone indicaled one of
the eight behaviors or incidents listed on the survey
moderately often or more (not just a single incident) they
were included in the calculation. Thirty percent of the
faculty reported they had seen something like this, staff
35% and studenis approximately 30%. Full-time faculty
reported higher rates of witnessing than part-time faculty.
Perhaps this is because they are on campus more.
Tenured faculty report higher rates of witnessing
incidents than tenure-track or non-tenured faculty.
Among academic staff 29.2% indicated that they had
been exposed to at least one of these behaviors at least
moderately often in the last twelve months. Represented
academic staff reparted more experiences of hostile
behavior than non-represented academic staff. People
were asked if they personally experienced at least one of
these types of behaviors moderately often, often, or very
often. Sixteen percent of faculty, 20% of the staff, and
11% of students report that they experienced these
behaviors at least moderately often. Tenure-track and
tenured faculty repert experiencing more than non-tenure
track faculty and full-time report more than part-time
faculty. Represented academic staff report that they
experienced these behaviors more often than non-
represented staff.

The survey also asked if people felt unfairly treated by
peers, leaders or administrators and if they were aware
of university places to which concerns could be reported.
Many people at all lavels were uncertain about reporting.
If people do not report their experiences because they
don't know where to report them we cannat respond
appropriately and constructively. That has implications
for us as an institution,

People were asked how well their depariments
addressed issues related to diversity when they were
aware of unfair situations. The majority of respondents
believe their department handles such issues relatively
well. Nonetheless, a third of the faculty, a third of the
staff and 20% of students are not at all confident that
they can report incidents without suffering repercussions.
If people are not confident they will be protected from
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negative consequences, the official reports will provide a
distorted picture of the campus. Some people said that
when they reported an incident, they never heard back
from the office. If people report hostile behavior and
don't know the outcome, other people hear about it and
that contributes to a lack of confidence in the system,
Yet, when people have reported problems, the response
seems to have been effective. One thing the survey
makes clear: people associated with marginalized
identities see and experience more hostile behaviors and
feel less positive about the university’s response to
reports.

President Wilson wanted to insure that people were
asked about self-expression and freedom of speech.
People responded to survey questions to indicate that
freedom of speech on campus was important. The
response was moderated when the question asked about
hate speech directed at certain groups. People were
asked how comfortable they fell expressing their
perseonal beliefs in their awn environment and expressing
their beliefs when they may not be consistent with what
others think. Most responders were more reticent in
expressing their beliefs when they were not consistent
with the views of other people.

People were asked how they engaged in activities
around diversity (e.g., making an effort to get to know
people who are different from themselves; engaging with
someone about a specific diversity topic; and challenging
others on issues of discrimination). On the whale, the
responses indicated that diversity is an important value in
our community, but a person’s identity and role on
campus influence their experiences and their responses.

The survey shows that there are groups of people on
campus who are not positive, are not comfortable or do
not feel welcome, indicating a need 1o gather more
information to know how to address the issues. Clearly
we also need to have better information about appro-
priate offices for reports and what various units and
offices are doing on these issues. Ms. Keashly asked
that faculty and staff notify the Office of Diversity and
Inclusion if there are initiatives in their units that deal with
issues related to diversity and inclusion.

Mr. Calkins asked how the self-selection of people who
participated in the survey affect the responses on the
value of diversity, since only 17% of all people on
campus and 24% of faculty participated. Ms. Keashly
responded that there are ways to make some assess-
ment of this. If only people who were happy or unhappy
responded there would be bimodal distributions in many
items: that did not happen. The samples match closely
to the overall campus population. Itis a limited study but
the responses are typical of the responses to other
climate studies, and the analysts are not relying on a
single set of data.
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Ms. Simon believes there is an erfror in the identification
of academic staff. The study stated that there were
represented academic staff and a large number of non-
represented academic staff. All academic staff are
represenied. Ms. Keashly explained that the data is from
the administration. The invitation to participate in the
survey was sent using access IDs. The SRL was used
50 no one at the university would ever see the raw data
and would not be able to identify the respondents. The
employment status came from the administration and
was merged into the data set. Ms. Keashly will check on
the employment categories.

This ended the discussion. The Senate thanked Ms.
Keashly for her presentation.

ELECTIONS COMMITTEE

A. Eleclion of the Senate President

Ms. Simon, the Chair of the Elections Committee,
conducted the election of the Senate President. Prior
to the meeling, Ms. Beale was nominated to serve as
the president in the 2019-2020 academic year. Ms.
Simon called for other nominations. There were none
and it was MOVED and SECONDED to close nomin-
ations. PASSED. It was MOVED and SECONDED

to elect Ms. Beale by ACCLAMATION. PASSED. Ms,
Beale thanked the Senate.

B. Member-at-Large Election

Ms. Simon announced that voting for members-at-
farge continues. The two representatives who are
elected will serve from August 2019 to August 2022.
She urged alf faculty and academic staff to vote. The
polls will close April 5 at 9.00 a.m.

V. REPORT FROM THE SENATE PRESIDENT

A. Report from the Senate President

Ms. Beale commented on several issues.
1. Audit Resolution

A resolution, set out below, has been distributed to
Senate members, Ms. Beale explained that the
Senate would be asked to vote on the resolution at
the May 8 meeting because of ongoing concerns
about the way that the Office of Internal Audit
conducts investigations into anonymous tips. This
issue began when Policy leamned that Internal
Audit had responded to an anonymous tip about
excessive absenteeism by canrying out a full
investigation that included using a spread sheet
with more than four years of university parking
records to question whether an employee had
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been at work on any day that the employee had
not “swiped in" to the University parking facilities.
This raised both due process and privacy
concerns, since parking is a voluntarily purchased
university service,

Policy Commiltee sent several memos to AVP
Carolyn Hafner, who is the chief audit officer,
about the procedures within Internal Audit that do
not pay attention o due process. Ordinarily, due
process requires an initial inquiry that looks at
information already on hand to determine if there
is sufficient substance in a complaint to justify a
full-fledged investigation that places the burden of
proof on the employee. AVP Hafner, however,
indicated that her office undertakes a full-scale
investigation on all anonymous tips. Policy
Committee tried to work closely with Ms. Hafner to
convince her to have a two-step process with an
inquiry being done to corroborate that there was
sufficient evidence to merit a full-scale
Investigation. Ms. Hafner initially was responsive
but later informed Ms. Beale explicitly that the
Office would always conduct a full-scale
investigation, even though about 61% of
anonymous lips are not supported by evidence
and stermn from bias or other personal motive. For
that reason Palicy Committee thought it important
that the Academic Senate be on record about the
privacy concerns and the concerns about due
process.

Ms. Hainer also sttggested to Ms. Beale that the
Palicy Committee was only concerned because
they knew the individual in this case. Ms. Beale
told her that it was & widespread concern about
the use of that kind of data and the extensive
investigation of someone without sufficient basis.
Anyone with questions should contact Ms, Beale
or any other member of the Policy Committee.

The Academic Senate expresses its concemn
with a lack of due process in the exisling policy
of the Office of Internal Audit to initiate an
extensive investigation of any anonymous
charge against any University employee. This
mode of investigation, ltriggered without
corroboration, imposes on the accused a
burden to produce evidence of innocence. The
Auditor admits that more than half of such
charges arise from personal conflicts and are
spurious in nature. We urge that the Auditor
conduct a limited initial inquiry to determine
whether there is sufficient substance to a
charge to mernit a fufl-scale investigation.

The Academic Senafe also expresses ifs
concern with the violafion of privacy rights of

B.

employees who come under investigation by
the Office of Intemal Audit. In a recent case
initiated on an anonymous tip, the Auditor
considered an employee's fack of daily card-
swiping into a parking lot as relevani to a claim
of excessive absenteeism over several years.
There is no evidence that the parking contract
between the University and the individual, or
the terms and conditions of employment at the
Universily, permits such information to be
avaifable in an administrative investigation.

2. Department of Pediatrics

In the ongoing problems within the School of
Medicine, University Pediafricians (UP}), the
practice plan for the clinical pediatricians, has
severed its ties to Wayne State and has signed an
affiliation agreement with Central Michigan
University. This has implications for the University
in terms of its income from serving as the Medicaid
coordinalor and for its potential impact on slots for
pediatric residents at Children's Hospital. On April
1, Herman Gray, Chair of Wayne State’s Depart-
ment of Pediatrics, announced the formation of a
new Urban Children’s Health Collaborative. The
announcement did not contain many details such
as who would participate and what affiliates would
be involved. Discussion will continue about this
issue. [tis hoped that future discussions will
involve all affected parties and be more transparent
than they have been.

3. The School of Medicine and Henry Ford
Hospital

Ms. Beale noted that the letter of intent (LOI)
between the School of Medicine and Henry Ford
Hospital that was voted down at the Board of
Governors meeting had now been made public.
Although language in the LOI is somewhat vague, it
appears that all graduate medical education would
have been moved under the LLC with Henry Ford
Hospital rather than staying under the university's
Board.

4. The Graduate School

The Graduate School review is underway, and a
survey has been mailed. Ms. Beale urged Senate
members to respond to the survey,

Proceedings of the Policy Committee

Senate members received the Proceedings of the
Policy Committee meetings of February 18 and
March 4, 2019 (Appendix A). Ms. Beale

10488



Proceedings of the Academic Senate, April 3, 2019

V.

Vi,
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commented on some issues that had been
discussed at the meetings.

February 18, 2019

Referring to item #10, Ms. Beale mentioned that
one of the important issues discussed at the
February 18 meeling of the Student Success
Steering Commitiee was the need for an online
calculator for students to calculate all the expenses
they will have when they attend WSU. There is
currently only an online fuition calculator. Students
need {o understand all of the costs, including
housing and meals.

March 4, 2019

Policy Commitiee had an extensive discussion with
Darin Ellis and Ahmad Ezzeddine about spring/
summer enrcllment, enrollment at the extension
centers, and the possibility of increasing enrollment
(item #2). Most schools and colleges use adjunct
faculty and pari-time faculty to teach in the
spring/summer term rather than full-time faculty.
This limits the courses that can be taught. One
way to increase enrollment in the summer would be
to offer courses that are needed in sequence.
Students could take those courses to move more
quickly to graduation.

ltemm #3 is a report of a lengthy discussion with
Senior Associate Provost Monica Brockmeyer
about changes in the Undergraduate Research
Opportunities Program (UROP). Policy will
continue to seek more information and changes to
the proposal to mave all of the undergraduate

research funding to a program with a different focus.

APPROVAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE
ACADEMIC SENATE

It was MOVED and SECONDED to APPROVE the
Proceedings of the Academic Senate meeting of
March 6, 2018. PASSED.

REPORT FROM THE CHAIR

Provost Whitfield updated the Senate on the
interdisciplinary hiring program. Six of the nine
pasitions have been filled and he hopes that all
positions will be filled in the next two weeks. If there
is money in next year's budget to hire faculty, it likely
will be extremely limited so it is likely that there
would be a similar procedure for determining hires,
The second highest number of proposals that were
submitted this year were in the area of social and
behavioral determinants of health. That field
crosses many colleges and may be the next

interdisciplinary area, but it will be contingent on the
budget.

Govermnor Gretchen Whitmer has proposed
increasing the budget for universities by 3%, which
would mean an increase of about $6 million for
Wayne State, and a cap of about 3.2% on tuition.
Last year the Board of Governors wanted the tuition
increase to be below the cap so it was 2.9%. ltis
predicted that we could have a deficit between $8
million and $11 million in the 2020 fiscal year budget.

Ms. Beale mentioned that the state legislature may
change the Governor's budget proposal. They may
reduce the across-the-board amount. In past years
the legislature used metrics that do not take into
account that Wayne State is a public research
university.

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda M. Beale
President, Academic Senate



